Letter to Breeze on Student Social Security Ignorance [published, 2/14/05]
[The Breeze is the newspaper of James Madison University, run by students]
To the Editor,


I and several colleagues have been surveying student knowledge at JMU about the social security system, only to find disturbing results.  We have now surveyed seven economics classes, most of them upper level, covering about 250 students.

We posed that projections show the system paying more in benefits than collecting in revenues after 2018, and running out of accumulated assets in 2042, thereby becoming “bankrupt.”  We then asked for shows of hands in response to the following four possibilities regarding real benefit payments after inflation to retirees after such an outcome: a) zero, b) between zero and 50% of what current retirees receive, c) between 50% and 100% of what current retirees receive, and d) more than 100% of what current retirees receive.


In one class everyone said a), zero.  In five classes a majority said b), between zero and 50%.  In one class a majority said c), between 50% and 100%.  Among the roughly 250 students polled, not a single one said d), above 100%, the correct answer.

Future benefits are to rise with the growth of real wages, reaching a level in 2042 a bit over 160% of what the current retirees receive.  If the system then goes “bankrupt,” those benefits would suddenly decline by about 28%, leaving the benefits paid to retirees (today’s students soon thereafter) at around 120% of the level current retirees receive.  If this is a “crisis” requiring drastic action now, then I am the Brooklyn Bridge.
J. Barkley Rosser, Jr.

Professor of Economics

James Madison University

February 9, 2005

